## MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF COUNTY SANITATION DISTRICT NO. 19 HELD AT THE OFFICE OF THE DISTRICT

June 14, 2023 1:30 o'clock, P.M.

The Board of Directors of County Sanitation District No. 19 of Los Angeles County met in regular session.

There were present: Bruce Barrows, Director from Cerritos Steve Croft, Director from Lakewood

Suely Saro, Alternate Director from Long Beach Janice Hahn, Director from Los Angeles County

Ali Sajjad Taj, Chairperson, Alternate Director from Artesia

Absent: Maria Teresa Del Rio, Director from Hawaiian Gardens

Also present: Kimberly S. Christensen, Secretary to the Board

Jessica Lienau, District Counsel

RE: PUBLIC COMMENT

The Chairperson announced this was the time for any questions or comments by members of the public. There

were no public comments or questions to address the Board on any matters.

RE: ALTERNATE DIRECTOR A co FROM CITY OF CERRITOS of C

A copy of an action taken by the City Council of the City of Cerritos at a meeting held May 11, 2023, was presented to the Secretary stating that Mr. Naresh

Solanki, a member of the City Council of the City of Cerritos, was appointed to serve as alternate Director from the city.

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the action was accepted and ordered filed.

RE: MINUTES

held May 10, 2023, were approved.

RE: DISTRICT EXPENSES

seconded and unanimously carried, were approved:

Local District Expenses:

Operations & Maintenance

Allocated Expenses:

Joint Administration

**Total Expenses** 

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the minutes of the regular meeting

The following expenses for the month of March 2023 were presented and upon motion of Director Croft, duly

\$1,181

(457)

A letter discussing the 2023-24 fiscal year budget matters accompanied the agenda. The Government Code requires the governing body of each local jurisdiction to establish, by resolution, an appropriations limit for each fiscal year.

RE: APPROPRIATIONS LIMIT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2023-24 ESTABLISH AND ADOPT

by resolution, an appropriations limit for each fiscal year. The documentation used in the determination of the appropriations limits must be available 15 days prior to this action being taken. The method by which the Districts' appropriations limits were calculated has been available to the public at the Districts' Joint Administration Office since May 18, 2023, and was provided to the Directors with the letter of June 2, 2023, mailed with the agenda. This item is consistent with the Districts' Guiding Principles of commitment to fiscal responsibility and prudent financial stewardship; and to plan for both short and long term needs to minimize the need for significant rate increases.

The appropriations limit for fiscal year 2023-24 has been determined by adjusting the previous fiscal year's limits using the factors specified in the Government Code. The appropriations limit has also been adjusted to include mandated costs, all in accordance with the procedures outlined in Article XIIIB of the Constitution

and Section 7910 of the Government Code. A recommendation was made that, in order to comply with legal requirements, this Board adopt an appropriations limit of \$7,244,821 for fiscal year 2023-24.

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the following resolution was adopted:

BE IT RESOLVED, that pursuant to Section 7910 of the Government Code of the State of California, the Board of Directors of County Sanitation District No. 19 of Los Angeles County does hereby establish and adopt an appropriations limit of \$7,244,821 for fiscal year 2023-24, utilizing the population change and the change in the personal per capita income.

RE: BUDGET 2023-24 OPERATING FUND The Chief Engineer and General Manager introduced Mr. Matt Eaton, Deputy Assistant Chief Engineer, to give a brief presentation of the wastewater budget

matters for Fiscal Year 2023-24.

Mr. Eaton stated that today's agendas include items related to wastewater matters and he would spend a few minutes providing an overview of the final budgets, which are attached to the Director's agendas.

The final budgets are consistent with preliminary budgets presented earlier in the year and with the detailed presentation given to the Personnel Committee in January. For today's meeting all Districts, except District No. 4, are part of the Joint Outfall System (JOS). These Districts operate as one physical system of sewers and water reclamation plants, with each District paying for its share of expenses. The vast majority of costs for each District go toward the JOS.

He showed a slide of a simplified summary of the JOS final budget. Operating revenue consists of the payments from individual Districts, contracts and industrial waste revenue. Non-operating revenue is interest. Capital revenue is capital payments from individual Districts and connection fees, plus additional debt proceeds budgeted at approximately \$290 million in next fiscal year. The expenses are those required for ongoing operations, capital projects and debt service.

As previously discussed a number of times over the last year or so, capital spending has increased significantly and is projected to continue, due to the desire to accelerate sewer repair and rehabilitation work, for new water recycling projects, and for potential future regulatory requirements. In addition, Operations and Maintenance costs have been increasing more than expected primarily due to chemicals and utilities. As a result, the JOS is drawing down reserves and will be issuing the new debt as mentioned. Although reserves are projected to be at 74 percent of target at the end of the year, the Districts expect to approach target in the following three to five years. The amount of reserves is more than adequate to cover current needs.

The JOS current service charge rates are part of a four-year package with annual rate increases of about two percent in most Districts. In 2026, a new rate package will be presented. We expect the next round of increases to be significantly higher – at least 10 percent per year. Despite the higher increase, rates are expected to remain below those of comparable agencies for the foreseeable future.

In a letter dated June 2, 2023, to the Board, matters were discussed pertaining to the budget for the 2023-24 fiscal year. A sewerage system final budget for the 2023-24 fiscal year was presented and a recommendation was made that the budget be adopted.

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the sewerage system final budget for 2023-24 was approved, adopted, and ordered filed.

RE: TAX LEVY OPERATING FUND

Data for the tax levy necessary for the Operating Fund was presented and a recommendation was made that the tax levy be requested in accordance therewith.

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the following resolution was adopted:

## BE IT HEREBY DETERMINED, RESOLVED, AND ORDERED AS FOLLOWS:

That pursuant to the provisions of Article 6, Section 4815 of the County Sanitation District Act (Chapter 3, Part 3, Division V, of the Health & Safety Code of the State of California), the Board of Directors of County Sanitation District No. 19 of Los Angeles County does hereby find and declare that the sum of

\$2,013,000 is and will be the amount necessary to maintain, operate, extend, or repair any work or improvements of the District for the collection, treatment, and disposal of sewage, and to defray all other expenses incidental to the exercise of any of the District's powers, except the amounts necessary to acquire, construct, maintain, and operate a refuse transfer or disposal system, or both, and any other expenses incidental to the operation of the system during the ensuing year and prior to the annual levy of taxes for the fiscal year 2024-25, and the Board of Supervisors of Los Angeles County is hereby requested to cause to be levied and collected at the same time and in the same manner as the next general tax levy for the County a tax upon the real property in the District, in an amount sufficient to raise the required amount, to wit: \$2,013,000, to be paid into the County Treasury to the credit of the Operating Fund of the District.

The Secretary is hereby instructed to furnish a copy of this resolution and statement to the Board of Supervisors of Los Angeles County at least fifteen (15) days before the first day of September 2023.

**RE: APPROPRIATIONS OPERATING FUND 2023-24** 

Upon motion of Director Croft, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the appropriations from the Operating Fund for Fiscal Year 2023-24 were ordered made as shown in the Operating Fund Final Wastewater Budget that was attached to the agenda.

RE: STATEMENT FROM DISTRICT COUNSEL ITEMS NOT LISTED ON AGENDA

The Chief Engineer and General Manager stated that the Districts' legal counsel team at the firm of Lewis, Brisbois, Bisgaard, and Smith LLP (LBBS) consists of a

dedicated legal team within LBBS that focuses on Districts' matters. Unfortunately, there was recent negative news coverage of LBBS related to attorneys leaving the firm and their email correspondence. He introduced Ms. Jessica Lienau, District's General Counsel, to make a statement regarding this matter.

Ms. Lienau's statement to the Board was as follows:

"Thank you to the Chief Engineer, Chairperson Warner, and the Directors for allowing me the opportunity to address the Boards. As the Chief Engineer stated, the Districts' legal counsel is at the law firm of Lewis, Brisbois, Bisgaard & Smith. Our team of lawyers feels privileged to serve the Districts and we continually strive to provide efficient and quality legal representation.

Lewis Brisbois, as a law firm (Firm), has recently faced some serious challenges that you may have read about in the press. First, a group of labor and employment lawyers left the Firm. Following the departure of these attorneys, an anonymous complaint was lodged against two of the former partners concerning their behavior while at the firm. The Firm's investigation into both of these former partners revealed private emails between the two containing unacceptable and offensive language aimed at Firm colleagues, clients, opposing counsel, and even judges. Some of the emails apparently included other Firm lawyers or third parties, but Firm management has stated that any other Firm attorneys were passive recipients of these emails and did not participate in the email correspondence. Further, none of the Firm attorneys who handle Districts' legal work were even aware of these emails prior to their publication in the last few weeks (and were not copied on any of the emails). The Firm's investigation is ongoing, we want to make it clear that the Firm and we individual attorneys strongly condemn their conduct and will do everything within our power to ensure that nothing like this ever happens again.

Going forward, the Firm will continue to take all measures necessary to hold ourselves to the highest standards of professional conduct that are truly reflective of our commitment to diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) as well as basic human decency. Various controls are being discussed among the Firm and a DEI consultant. The Firm has always been a leader amongst law firms in DEI efforts and the despicable conduct of two former partners does not negate the decades of work that the Firm has done nor is it representative of the more than 1500 other quality attorneys at the Firm.

We, your Districts Counsel team, were embarrassed and shocked to learn of the conduct of our former partners which we learned about at the same time the emails were provided to the media. However, their conduct is in no way representative or reflective of the team of lawyers who serve the Districts or the Firm at large. Our Districts legal team – and the Firm at large – are committed to maintaining the highest ethical and professional standards in the delivery of quality legal work. Thank you."

The Chief Engineer and General Manager stated that he has worked with the attorneys from LBBS for 20 to 25 years. They have never exhibited any behavior such as that described in the press. The Districts Counsel team has always been very professional. As he recently stated during Mr. Wes Beverlin's announcement of his transition to partial retirement, the Districts' legal team at LBBS has always exhibited high ethical standards towards Districts' staff and its team.

Director Hahn stated that she appreciated Ms. Lienau's statement.

The Chairperson stated that an ad hoc committee was previously convened to review proposals from law firms, including LBBS. It was determined that LBBS was the best firm to serve as General Counsel due to a number of reasons including the LBBS team's extensive knowledge of Districts' business.

Upon motion of Director Halm, duly seconded and unanimously carried, the meeting adjourned.

ALI SAJJAD TAJ

ATTEST:

KIMBERLY S. CHRISTENSEN

Secretary